QUEEN ELIZABETH GRAMMAR SCHOOL, PENRITH

Minutes of a meeting of the Governor’s Education & Standards Sub-Committee held on Thursday 6th February 2020 at 5.30p.m.

Present:
Ms J Mills 



Mr C Hansford
Mr P Buckland


Miss R McMann (Clerk)
Mr M Worrall



Mrs T Boving-Foster


Mr M Bauer



Mrs R Chapman


Dr J Jenkins



Dr E Mawson
Visitors: 
Mrs J Bellas for the annual SEND update
Quorum per Terms of Reference – 4 
Governors in attendance – 7 until item 5, 6 thereafter and for the remainder of the meeting. 
1. Apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted for Mr Worth (work commitment). 
2. Declarations of Interest in Agenda items
There were no declarations of interest
4.
Minutes of Education and Standards meeting held Thursday 28th November 2019 
It was unanimously agreed that the minutes were a true record and Mr Hansford signed them.

In response to Mr Hansford’s query an update was given on the commendation system – this is a work in progress as it is a longer-term project and will be linked to the Behaviour Policy. 
6.
Data Drop
Dr Mawson circulated the Year 13 data (all other data had been sent prior to the meeting). The data sent is as expected across the subjects and it was also reported that ‘attitude in learning’ is an area which will be linked to the Behaviour Policy. This is intended to be an item for discussion, comments and questions.
The discussion was opened by Mr Worrall asking how Dr Mawson viewed the Year 7 and 8 data in comparison to the cohort ability? It was answered that there is not a massive difference in ability but in Year 7 there are a couple of extra bright children which skews the top and in turn impacts on progress. Overall, there is consistency in cohorts and outcomes.
Mr Bauer questioned how to get students to move a grade in progress, for example from a B to an A. Dr Mawson explained the context that a B is actually where teachers want them to be and thus it is not necessary to intervene. To get an A in Year 7 or Year 8 would be very impressive. When looking at the data extremes are more of a worry and this is where it would be investigated taking the context into account. 
In response to Mr Bauer’s question about the system spotting patterns, Dr Mawson explained that this is the case by year 9. However, in Year 7 and 8 this is done manually due to the balance of work. Also, Year 7 and 8 is holistic and focusses more on attitude to learning as this can make a huge difference with the students as they progress through the school.
Mr Worrall felt it important to keep an eye on the exceptionally bright students in Year 7 and 8 so that they do not become bored. Dr Mawson said that this is achieved using wider measures such as book sampling and learning walks. Additionally, this information comes through on Heads of Department review sheets where they look at particular groups (pupil premium, gender etc).

Dr Jenkins felt that she would like more clarity from the data in order to be sure that every group have been monitored and are where they should be (SEN, gender, pupil premium, high achievers). Dr Mawson assured the Governors that all these things were looked at by SLT and the Heads of Department but it is a balance between giving Governors more information versus too much detail. However, she also added that this is a work in progress and is happy to be flexible. If Governors would like to receive live documents, there could be an issue with timing and the meeting dates. Mr Buckland added that he agreed that it is a matter of balance, and if questioned by OFSTED they will ask how Governors know about a particular area. Mrs Boving-Foster commented that she agreed that Governors have a responsibility to have knowledge but this should not be creating extra work for any member of staff. Mrs Boving-Foster suggested that a more creative solution may be required and now there is a OneDrive set up that it be utilised more as opposed to solely relying on meetings. Action: Miss McMann to set up a DataDrop folder for all Governors to access and Dr Mawson will send data to her as and when it is available. 

Mr Bauer queried how is a students’ target formed? Dr Mawson explained that this is using a wide range of data: KS2 scores, CAT scores, entrance test score and other contextual data. Data is sent to teachers to check across Year 7, 8 and 9. The target grade is fluid and can change (with evidence). These are all reviewed at the start of Year 10 by class teachers. They are worked out on an individual basis. On the whole, they are aspirational but the school recognises that this is not always best for everyone and thus are set to suit the student. Mrs Boving-Foster commented that she felt it is good to be flexible and liked the system in place. 
This discussion concluded with Dr Jenkins remarking on how impressive it is that the SLT know all students individually. Dr Mawson answered that it is an important part of the ethos and something which is also very important to all staff.

Mock Exams:

Dr Mawson explained the context of this year group – that they are more able than the year before and that progress is slightly lower. However, the caveat to the mock results is that they are based on these exams alone. Thus, some courses have coursework which forms part of the final grade and also this information does not reflect the students expected grades – these are in fact much better. Finally, she added that there are lots of measures in place. Questions and comments were invited:
· Does having one less GCSE course make for a better outcome (TBF)? They have less chances but more time in which to study each subject (EM)

· Is the problem largely in English (CH) It is the root of the problem and now the focus is on intervention (EM). It has been an issue since arrived and part of this is the amount of material to get through verus time. Money has been put into resources and last year there was positive Progress 8. The school is doing all it can. The course has 7 hours of assessment and a lot of it is rote learning and feel that the children here are better than that (PB).

· Is part of the English problem because the old entrance exam was weighted to Maths (TBF)? That is a fair point, the new entrance test is much more even (PB)

· Problem with less motivated students thinking that they do not have to revise for English and the hope is that the mock result may in turn shock them into doing more work (PB)
· One of the five classes are performing well (a middling group) so looking at this teacher’s methods (EM).
· Is there a national problem in English (CH)? No (PB)

· Have to be aware that this could mean a cross curricular impact across the arts subjects (MW)
· Please keep Governors informed on the situation (MB)

Mr Hansford drew the discussion to a close concluding that there are areas to focus on in light of the mock results. Action point: an update on the progress made with interventions at the next meeting in April
7.
Safeguarding Policy
Mrs Chapman led on this item saying that it was based on the model from The Key who use legal professionals and thus it is compliant with the law. The changes have been highlighted with the most notable being the change to the structure (a national change) but what staff do has not changed.
Mr Bauer asked for legal clarification over the consequences for sexting and if that matches the policy. There is the issue that there are students in the school who will be 18. Mr Buckland felt that the key words are ‘at risk of’ in terms of the consequences. It was felt a broadbrush approach is needed so that staff can use their judgment and involve families. It was agreed not to make any changes to this section of the policy. Mrs Chapman concluded by saying the school is doing work on educating the students about what relationships are and on the suggestion of the Governors look for external sources to conduct talks for maximum impact. 
It was unanimously agreed to adopt the policy as it is with no amendments.
As the Safeguarding Governor, Mr Worrall had the following recommendations for the whole Governing Body:

i. Read the policy

ii. Read the Keeping Children Safe in Education, September 2019 (though Governors should read the whole document, the key sections are Part One and Annex A)

iii. Complete the training via The Key

Action point: Miss McMann to send an email with the policy, a link to the Keeping Children Safe document and a reminder regarding the training.

7.
Pupil Premium Report (Mrs Jenkins)
Mrs Jenkins reported that she had sent the document round for information purposes and that she had no concerns. It was noted that the pot of money for pupil premium is intended to be spent in a way that which adds value to the education of all students and thus remove barriers. There were no questions. 
8.
Headteacher’s Report

Mr Buckland reported that there are two positions being advertised: a Maths teacher with a closing date after half-term (due to an ill-health retirement) and internally Mrs Wilkinson has decided to step back from two of her positions and these have been advertised internally. 
With regards to the consultation on the admissions policy, it was reported that there was only one comment about the wording within one of the sections. After consideration, it was felt that this did not require an amendment. Therefore, as there are no changes the policy is approved as per the Full Governors’ meeting in December 2019. 

It was reported that school tours will commence after half-term. Reminders will be sent to ensure good uptake.
Additionally, Mr Buckland informed Governors of a successful Sixth Form Open Evening, with 29 students attending from other schools. Both Mrs Boving-Foster and Mr Bauer praised the students for the effort that they put into this and they are perhaps the most valuable part of the evening. 

Date of Next Meeting
23rd April  2020, 5.30pm
Meeting closed at 7.10pm
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